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Introduction – 2016 AGM
The Chairman welcomed 26 representatives from 17 local towns and parishes, Bob Jackson from NFDC, Steve Avery from the National Park and John Coughlan with Cllr Rob Humby from HCC.
1. Annual Report - 2016
The Chairman referred to the Annual Report, distributed with the agenda for the meeting. 
2. Election of Chairman
It was proposed, seconded and resolved that Cllr Goff Beck (New Milton Town Council) be elected Chairman of the Association until the next annual meeting.
3. Election of Vice Chairman
It was proposed, seconded and resolved that Cllr John Korbey (Brockenhurst Parish Council) be elected Vice Chairman of the Association until the next annual meeting.

4. Appointment of Coordinator
It was proposed, seconded and resolved that Graham Flexman (Clerk, New Milton Town Council) be appointed Coordinator of the Association until the next annual meeting.

5. Appointment of Treasurer
It was proposed, seconded and resolved that Stephanie Bennett (Clerk, Hythe & Dibden Parish Council) be appointed Treasurer of the Association until the next annual meeting.

6. Treasurer’s Report
The Association’s current bank balance is £3,762.58, being £100 more than last year.

7. Closing Remarks – 2016 AGM
The Chairman thanked members for re-electing him to the post of Chairman of NFALC.

8. Chairman’s Announcements – Quarterly Meeting
The Chairman welcomed John Coughlan, Chief Executive of Hampshire County Council.
9.        Minutes
The Minutes of the meeting held on 21 April 2016 were approved by those present, with a slight change to the title of Shaun Lawrence of Hampshire Fire Service, being New Forest Commander rather than Chief Officer per the original minutes that are now amended.

Subject to the above amendment, the minutes of 21 April 2016 were duly signed.
10. Presentation by John Coughlan, Chief Executive of Hampshire County Council
Hampshire County Council is keen to secure the views of the public on potential options for the future of local government in Hampshire, including combined authorities, elected mayors and unitary local government. This follows on from the statement made by Councillor Roy Perry, Leader of Hampshire County Council, at Full Council on 13 May 2016 and the subsequent Cabinet report considered on 6 June.  I wish to stress that the County Council has not made any proposal yet, or even adopted a “preferred proposal”. The political leadership of the County Council is determined to consult and listen first.

 
In response to the announcement, and subsequent communications with the representatives of Parish and Town Councils, the County Council is keen to discuss the various implications of these considerations for the future role of your organisations with the District Association.  We think there is exciting potential for an expanded town and parish role, that may include clustering, but we would like to hear your views.  Consequently, I wrote to your Association and offered to attend one of your meetings to facilitate such a discussion.

 
I am very keen that we build upon the many strong relationships, partnerships and links we already have with Town and Parish Councils and that, irrespective of what model of local government is chosen for the future, we listen very carefully to the ideas and suggestions you may have. This will form an important part of the wider consultation we undertake across Hampshire’s communities. 

 

The consultation concerns the county of Hampshire - the area covered by Hampshire County Council and the 11 district councils in Hampshire - not the cities of Portsmouth and Southampton or the Isle of Wight. However, some of the options for change in Hampshire do refer to the two cities and the Island. Members of the public are invited to answer questions on a number of options involving proposals to create combined authorities, elected mayors, unitary councils – where towns and parishes are likely to have an enhanced role - as well as the status quo. 

Since the proposal for a Solent combined authority emerged involving the councils for Portsmouth, Southampton and the Isle of Wight with the potential to include Hampshire district councils in the future, we face the prospect of the county being split, and the damage that this would do to high quality, countywide services. Feedback from our consultation will help to inform decisions about how vital services could be protected in future, such as roads, rights of way, social care for vulnerable children and adults, and essential infrastructure to support new housing - without damaging delivery or compromising on performance. Disaggregation of some of these services across the county may not be a good thing.
Before any changes are agreed for Hampshire, I am determined to listen first and decide later - not the other way around. I note that the unitary councils of Portsmouth, Southampton and the Isle of Wight are asking people for their views on the proposals for a Solent combined authority, but the County Council's consultation is different in so much as we are asking people what they think before any proposals are made. The Solent bid authorities are seeking views on something they have already agreed in principle. 

We have always been a staunch advocate of the two-tier local government system and have worked to engage with Hampshire's 11 district councils on our proposals and encourage them to join us in our consultation. Unfortunately, it hasn't been possible to reach agreement with them, but we hope that all the districts will engage with this exercise, in the interests of the communities they serve. 
Local people know what's best for their communities, which is why we are undertaking this objective, careful, independent consultation exercise to find out what the people of Hampshire want. I urge everyone to provide their views. The consultation will be carried out by independent researchers Ipsos MORI, who will process and analyse the consultation responses. Findings will help HCC to consider what recommendations to make to central Government, to ensure that any proposals for change or local government reorganisation that might be taken forward are informed by the preferences of Hampshire residents and stakeholders.
The Chairman thanked John Coughan for his thought-provoking presentation, per slides attached.
11. Reports of Focus Groups

a) Dibden Bay – In her absence, Alison Hoare provided a written update, as follows:
“I attended a meeting at NFDC on 7 June 2016. Solent Gateway was represented by Brian Fulton, Port Director for Marchwood and Bosch Verdi Commercial Director for Marchwood. Solent Gateway has still not taken over the SMC and will not do so until the Wharf and Explosive licences have been approved. I have since heard the contract is unlikely to be signed until September. Brian Fulton is here for a few months and will then hand over to a new Port Director. They are in talks with a couple of companies about using the port but were unable to give any details due to confidentiality. The jetties will need replacing/upgrading probably within the next 5 years. This is likely to need planning permission at a national level (government decision rather than NFDC). We emphasized the need to keep the village up to date.”
b) Broadband – Steve Avery referred to a meeting tomorrow with Verderers and HCC.
c) Quadrant Reports – Sally Arnold referred to the last NE Quadrant meeting held on 30 June 2016, per the minutes attached, and Harry Oram referred to the last SW Quadrant meeting held on 14 June 2016, and tree matters as attached.
d) Neighbourhood Planning – Graham Parkes of Hythe & Dibden PC as Chairman of the Neighbourhood Planning Focus Group presented Appendix 4&5, being the Annual Report & Minutes of Neighbourhood Planning Sub-Committee held on 20 May 2016.
12. New Forest District Council

Bob Jackson, NFDC Chief Executive commented on devolution proposals as follows:

In developing options for consultation all the district councils believe more time is needed to undertake a broader assessment of possible options, with more local input and more detailed information available to residents about what this means for them locally. Our approach has been to keep talking to all our “neighbours” to see where improvements in existing arrangements could be made and support this with detailed analysis. This work is ongoing and together with other councils we should have this information by October. 
 

By then we should also have more clarity from the new Secretary of State Sajid Javid about the government’s plans, post the EU referendum. As part of the County Council consultation with Town and Parish councils, the County Chief Executive outlined the County options for change.  The options included details of where in future services currently carried out by the District Council, might be undertaken in a new Hampshire Unitary. This included the possibility of more services being undertaken by Town and Parish Council or Area Committees. 
 

These are big issues at a challenging time for all in local government.  With reduced resources we all need to find ways to protect local services for the benefit of our residents. Whether the options are a combined authority, unitary authorities, or any other form of cooperation such as sharing services and setting up of trusts, they all require a real understanding of what the possibilities are and what the implications are for our residents, business and employees. Our collective objective must be to ensure that the best possible local services are provided to our residents and give good value. This ultimately will require achieving the right balance between what residents want, alongside making the best use of limited resources. 
Bob also updated members on the Local Plan consultation (closes 16 Sept), Milford beach huts £2.36m contract, Freedom of the New Forest event on 20 September at Lyndhurst, the Business Expo event at Brockenhurst on 3 June, the unprecedented 81%/112k elector turnout for the EU referendum on 23 June. For those using the NFDC Tree contract, tenders recently received are being evaluated. NFDC recently contributed £50k to an all-weather pitch at Applemore College. NFDC will have a stand at the New Forest Show.
13. New Forest National Park
Following the New Forest NPA meeting on 14 June, the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Chairman of Planning were all re-elected.
The NPA will also have a stand at the New Forest Show from 26 -28 July highlighting their Landscape Partnership Bid projects that are now 6 months into the delivery phase and like NFDC they too visited the New Forest Business Expo at Brockenhurst College on 3 June that was attended by Rt Hon Sir Desmond Swayne, TD MP below.
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The New Forest NPA was not referred to by the HCC Chief Executive in his presentation. However, the NFNPA continue to keep abreast of discussions about the devolution of local government in Hampshire and are working with the South Downs NPA to ensure that the needs and special status of protected landscapes in the county are considered.
On 16 June, a parish council training event was held at the Community Centre in Lyndhurst looking at planning policy and the local plan review, which was attended by over 30 parish Cllrs. On 30 June, a Neighbourhood Planning seminar was jointly held by the NPA and NFDC in Lymington Town Hall. The meeting was well attended by over 40 town and parish Cllrs from across the National Park and District areas and included presentations from HCC, Natural England and Historic England. Some attendees expressed concern that presentations were duplicated, and truncated in response.

Work is progressing well on the two new affordable homes being built on land donated to the NPA on the edge of Bransgore. Officers are also engaged in discussions with Burley Parish Council about developing a small affordable housing scheme (similar to the one at Bransgore) and local heritage centre. Elsewhere, the NPA continue to look with other local communities and landowners in the New Forest to deliver similar schemes where appropriate. The Latchmore wetland restoration project was mentioned.
The Building Design Award scheme recognizes development that enhances its surroundings. The inaugural awards last year were a resounding success, with over 40 nominations submitted from Parish Councils, architects, developers and New Forest residents. The 2016 awards are now open until 7 October 2016 for schemes that enhance or protect the built environment of the National Park.
14. Safer New Forest Partnership
The Coordinator introduced this item, explaining NFDC are now seeking views from the NFALC membership on how best to deal with the Strategy Group’s request for representations (as part of its community engagement responsibilities) on crime and disorder issues within local councils’ respective communities. There is a formal invitation from the Safer New Forest Partnership to hear directly from local councils at its meeting on 5 September 2016. But Cllr Beck has kindly offered to attend and pass on NFALC members concerns, providing they are forwarded to the Coordinator who will collate them.

15.
Any Other Business
Sally Arnold of Ashurst & Colbury reported on the roundtable event that she attended with other Hampshire Town and Parish Councillors on Thursday 7 July 2016 as part of the Councillor Commission that is reviewing the role and work of councillors and their contribution to the governance of their communities. 

Councillor Mike Evans, Chairman of Whiteley Town Council and a HALC Board Director has been appointed Parish Commissioner and has joined a high profile panel of local government experts on the Councillor Commission to look at the role and work of England’s 80,000 parish and town councilors.
A series of regional roundtable evidence gathering events have been organized and Sally Arnold updated members on the event she attended as follows: 
The meeting started with an introduction by Mike Evans of Whiteley Town Council. Nine Parish Councils and two members of National Parks took part in the discussions regarding Cllrs on the front line. 
There are three factors that affect Cllrs: 
1. The Government with changes. 

2. The Media with unrealistic views.

3. Public who are the least accurate?

It was felt by those attending both morning and afternoon sessions that Parishes are overlooked and they need a voice. A resident from Funtley said they are hoping that they can form their own Parish Council. We were then given a list of questions to answer (as attached).   
All of these are going to be analysed and those attending will be sent minutes and the results of this survey, which Sally will distribute to members.
The Chairman thanked Sally for her interesting report and for attending the meeting.
16.
Next Meeting


The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held on Thursday 20 October 2016 at 7.00 pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA.
There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman closed the Meeting at 8.55 pm.

           Chairman
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